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Foreword


In November 2017 Mike and Angela came up to Scotland to stay with Jenny and me. The visit coincided with Mike’s birthday and our anniversary. We had a wonderful few days, during which time Mike asked me to write this foreword. I was thrilled, surprised and honoured.


As we talked for hours, planning and discussing the future, little did we know that Mike would only have a few months left. This book has been brilliantly completed by Jane Wallace with incredible help from Angela and many memories from all his friends. Ironically, I doubt it would surprise Mike to know that I was the person Jane had to chase up to complete the text on time but I’m sure he would forgive me, as course designing at Tattersalls and Bramham International events were my excuse for tardiness. This year I really missed our annual drive around the cross-country course at Bramham, where Mike would quietly give me his appraisal – he never was shy of telling the truth!


I first met Mike in the early 1980s and we built a great friendship, culminating in working together for the BBC for ten years. We were described as ‘grumpy old men’, ‘an old married couple’, and even as ‘Hinge and Bracket’, but we had such a brilliant time covering some great events in different countries. Mike never missed a trick and, when we found ourselves covering the World Championships in Kentucky USA from a BBC cupboard in London, he suggested we go out for coffee. Although I should have known better, I was a little surprised that he asked the taxi driver to take us to Harrods. We had our coffee and he then spent over an hour talking with the head butcher about Wagyu beef. We then discussed, on our return journey, how he could increase his herd quickly enough to supply the store!


I’m so delighted that this book has been completed, as it tells of an incredible man, who lived a full and extraordinary life. He had time for everyone, never forgot a face or name, and always had a cheerful, if rather cheeky, smile. Always positive, with strong beliefs, he was never afraid to get stuck in. He chaired many committees and panels and was passionate about the future of everything he was involved in and how we could make improvements for future generations.


A dedicated family man, he was incredibly proud of his children, Emma and Andrew, and his four grandsons. We talked about our families for many hours during our trips and he always looked forward to returning home to find out what they were all up to and to be there to help and support them whenever needed.


Mike often talked of the similarities in our lives. We both competed, designed courses, commentated (though I was definitely not in his league), acted as field master for the Duke of Beaufort’s and Duke of Buccleuch’s hunts respectively, and had a huge love of racing, where we stewarded at many different courses. Over the years we became great mates – in fact, he was rather like a big brother, trying hard to keep me on the straight and narrow! There is no doubt that I miss him enormously but I feel very privileged to have played a small part in his life.


This book tells a great story and shows how much Mike was respected throughout the world.


I know you will enjoy it.


Ian Stark OBE
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Preface


It was over thirty years ago when I asked Mike if he would walk the course with me at Badminton as a first-timer in 1986. I had decided that, with his many years’ association with the famous horse trials as both rider and commentator, there could be no one more experienced to impart knowledge and advice. I felt rather cheeky asking someone I had never met before, but I thought he always sounded so charming when listening to his commentary! I was not disappointed and, thanks to his invaluable advice, I achieved a lifetime dream of winning a coveted silver horse trophy for a top-ten placing. Not only was Mike helpful and informative, he was also friendly and fun. He and his wife Angela have remained firm friends ever since.


The seeds of an idea for this book were sown at our dinner table during Burghley Horse Trials in 2015. At the time, Mike was contemplating his retirement as commentator from the BBC and he was regaling us with tales of a bygone era in the sport. It was after a series of particularly interesting reminiscences that our guests said in unison, ‘You really should write a book …’ and that was the beginning. The following year, after due consideration, Mike decided that he would indeed like to record his memoirs and asked me to help. I was honoured, flattered and indeed privileged that I was to be part of what proved to be an enlightening trip down memory lane.


The format that we decided upon for the book was that Mike would record his own memories into voice recognition software and, from the information provided, I would produce the overall narrative, liberally interspersed with his own verbatim recollections and anecdotes, which we would indicate by presenting them in displayed form. That was all proceeding swimmingly (we were ‘kicking on’, as Mike would have said) when I received the shocking news that Mike had died suddenly. In the aftermath, it quickly became apparent that there was a groundswell of support from Mike’s family, friends, fellow competitors, former work colleagues – in fact from many people who had known him in various walks of life – to complete the biography as a tribute to a much-loved character. Accordingly, I am delighted to say that the latter part of this book has been completed thanks to the many contributions from which it has been possible to present the story of Mike’s life from the time of his retirement from competitive eventing onwards. This has necessitated something of a change of style for the latter chapters (where recollections and reminiscences are introduced by their contributors’ names in bold type), but I’m sure that readers will understand this in the circumstances. From Chapter Ten onwards, each chapter looks at specific facets of Mike’s life and career.


Mike spent a lifetime in the horse world and has been witness to so many different aspects. I’m sure this book will be appreciated by all who are followers and supporters of equestrian sport in general, and the stories and reminiscences will entertain, amuse and fascinate, as well as giving an insight to the many changes that took place during Mike’s long years of involvement.





CHAPTER ONE


Revisiting the Pinnacle


In every career there is a highlight, a moment that stands out from all others, an occasion that is just that little bit special. After some reflection, Mike decided indubitably that the one that stood out for him was the chance at the Rio Olympic Games of 2016 to commentate on Nick Skelton winning the individual showjumping gold medal. This choice did not diminish the achievements of the many other winners at top level but, for Mike, Nick’s outstanding performance was unique. For over thirty years, Mike had commentated on Nick’s showjumping career on numerous occasions. He had witnessed the highs and lows of Nick’s various rounds on a multitude of different horses, from novices to Olympic contenders, at locations all round the world. There had been times of elation and moments of enduring total dejection, but nothing could have been bleaker than the aftermath of Nick’s life-threatening fall in 2000. To return from such an injury and to win the most prestigious prize is a feat of monumental proportions. To be a part of one of the greatest achievements in the history of equestrian sport and to enjoy the privilege of announcing the result to the rest of the world has to rank as the pinnacle of Mike’s career. It is a fitting way to commence this book prior to retracing the steps that guided him to that coveted spot.




Mike: ‘It was when I was in the departure lounge at Heathrow early in the morning, waiting to catch my flight to the 2016 Rio Olympic Games that I was pondering over what might lie ahead for me in the coming weeks. It would be my tenth Olympic Games in all and my sixth with BBC television. It was then that I cast my mind back to my journey home from the London Olympics on a Saturday morning in 2012. I had countless memories that clearly made London the best of the nine Olympics I had worked at, in one way or another. I had come to realise that being part of an Olympic Games was something truly special. Not only the superb sporting moments that so often made history, but also the wonderful exchange of camaraderie and friendship with people from all over the world had made me a huge fan of the Olympic movement. London had it all; an amazing array of British sporting success and, despite all the critics, the Games were quite brilliantly produced and managed. The military personnel, deployed in place of the original contractor, had made such a great job of the security side of the Olympics. The new concept of volunteers guiding the huge crowd around the venues was an innovation that was successful beyond all dreams. It was on that morning on my way home after two exceptional weeks, that I felt truly proud to be British.


‘At the start of every year after an Olympics there is an open discussion regarding the next Olympiad with the Head of BBC Sport. Do you want to go to the next Olympics? Do we want you? Well, that morning, coming home from London, I knew what my answer was going to be. I would confirm, if asked, that I would definitely be going to Rio in four years’ time for what would inevitably be my final Olympics as commentator.’





That rosy picture in Mike’s mind on his way home that morning was soon to change dramatically. Brazil’s economy was to grow steadily worse; an unstable political situation meant plans would fall way behind and many cutbacks, accompanied by constant bad press, presented the Rio Olympic Games as a gloomy prospect. Three of the team who had made the London Greenwich venue such a success – Tim Hadaway, Alec Lochore and Stephen Renoir – had been employed by the Brazilians to manage the equestrian side of the Olympics and they must have had their doubts on a number of occasions regarding their involvement. The scare of the Zika virus created another major problem, but gradually everything fell into place.


Hosting an Olympic Games in your home country certainly produces an enhanced competitive edge within all the equestrian teams and this was certainly evident in London. However, many situations had changed since then, with horses injured or sold and partnerships of horse and rider no longer intact. The selection of the right horse and rider combination is always such an important part of a successful team. Great Britain had shown consistent results in all of the three equestrian disciplines: eventing, dressage and showjumping. However, there had also been disappointments in the run-up to Rio and the chance of medals appeared less likely than at an earlier date. As always, there would be a seriously competitive challenge for the medals.


So, there was Mike, sitting at the airport, ready to take off and go.




Mike: ‘As you can imagine, enthusiasm wasn’t at its highest as we all set off for Rio from our various locations. It was not an auspicious beginning for me. I set off with my luggage but I arrived in Rio without it! I knew pretty quickly that my BBC colleagues were going to give me plenty of ribbing when I pitched up without my bags. Not the best way to start my tenth Olympic Games!


‘One of the bonuses of being part of a BBC team at an Olympics is the number of famous people and voices that make up the sporting commentary world. It has been a true privilege to work with them. My first Olympics was in Atlanta with the great David Coleman, Harry Carpenter and Des Lynam and over the years there have been many more. The fact that a large group of us would be living together for the next two weeks, exchanging stories of the day’s events, day in, day out, enjoying the camaraderie and excitement of all that went on, would make it very special.


‘In Deodoro, one of the areas where there were a number of venues, the commentary teams from athletics, hockey, rugby sevens (first time in the Olympics), kayak racing, as well as the equestrian sports would gather. The dinners, the caipirinhas (the national cocktail) down on the beach just ten minutes from the hotel, were certainly a great way to relax after the long and hectic days. With the advent of the red button facility on BBC television, we were in the commentary box all day. Our average day meant an early start, a quick, snatched breakfast, and the rest of the day spent behind the microphone. Early bed beckoned after a demanding day!’





Rio is an enormous, sprawling city beneath the famous central mountain from where the massively imposing statue of Christ dominates the view. This mountain certainly hinders the crossing of the busy city, which is renowned not only for its expensive areas but also for the poor and dangerous ones, namely the infamous favelas, or slums. In fact, Mike and his colleagues could hear the sound of automatic gunfire from their hotel bedrooms on a regular basis, and considerable care was required in deciding where they went and their means of travel.




Mike: ‘Ian Stark, himself an Olympic medallist, was already there when we arrived. I have always enjoyed working with him and relish his balanced views on the sport’s progress. We only had two days before the eventing horse inspection, the first of the equestrian disciplines, was due to start. Our initial task was to find our way around, to discover the whereabouts of the commentary positions as well all the other facilities that are so important in producing a successful competition. The Brazilian management had surpassed themselves despite all the rumours of so much going wrong. The facilities were second to none, particularly for the horses, with great training areas, top-class veterinary care and excellent stabling. All in all the organisers had produced a superb venue, which was truly worthy of an Olympic Games. In Deodoro there was a military barracks and one of the key men leading the Brazilian team of organisers had been in the sport for a number of years and had put his experience to good use. The fact that he had the help of Brits Tim Hadaway, Alec Lochore and Stephen Renoir, as already mentioned, was very clear to see. Pierre Michelet from France was the course designer. With a wealth of experience and a definite style of his own, Pierre was notorious for producing a technical and often difficult track. The undulating terrain for the cross-country would prove important and influential and Pierre used it to full effect. The cross-country obstacles had been built by famous British course-builders the Willis brothers, from Malmesbury in Wiltshire. In previous years, Alan Willis and his brothers had built up a team that were not only renowned for the course at Badminton, but also for two other Olympic sites, Barcelona and Sydney, and the World Equestrian Games in Jerez. In Rio it was Alan’s son, James, together with a selected international team who made an excellent job of producing a superb example of craftsmanship for the cross-country.


‘My wife Angela was to be in Rio briefly, acting as trainer to one of the individual Japanese eventing riders. Angela’s arrival highlighted one of the difficulties of an Olympic Games because she was in the equestrian base with one sort of accreditation and I was in the press and media with another, so chances to meet and talk were few and far between. It is always the same at an Olympic Games and puts enormous pressure on riders, managers, trainers and supporters alike. It emphasises why an Olympic Games is totally different from any other competition where restrictions are less rigorous.’





For a commentator, one of the important jobs is to walk the cross-country course to study the fences, walk the distances between elements in the combinations and to ascertain the course’s overall difficulty. From the outset it was evident that Pierre Michelet had made strong use of the undulating terrain. His course presented difficult problems early on for those choosing to take the direct route and these questions continued as the course progressed. There were longer and easier alternatives, but the direct way created much the biggest track seen since the Sydney Olympics in 2000. All the riders and teams, having walked the course, considered that the Rio cross-country would play a huge part in the competition.




Mike: ‘Angela was staggered by its size and complexity as was Tina Cook, who was not only the travelling reserve for the event team but also assisted Jonathan Agnew for Radio 5 Live commentary. Everyone felt the cross-country was going to be a serious test. One aspect of the selection for Rio, which I could never understand, was the perception that a good dressage and careful showjumping were going to be very important assets. It has always been the view in the past that while eventing was a three-phase competition, a good cross-country performance was crucial. The selection for Rio was a little different and the horses selected for the British team were not renowned for their experience across country. It is normal practice to hold a test event on the site the year prior to an Olympics to allow team management to assess the facilities and the terrain, and get an idea of what to expect in the future. However, only Brazilian horses had attended on this occasion, because, at the time, the disease “glanders” was a major problem. At that stage Deodoro was not a designated quarantine area because the army was still using it and, although foreign horses were allowed in, they were not allowed back out again. Also, it was hugely expensive – in fact no riders went from Europe and Yogi Breisner, in his role as team performance manager, was the sole British eventing representative.


‘In the knowledge that Pierre Michelet is known for his testing courses, and bearing in mind the demanding, undulating terrain, I had a feeling that the requirements for our team were very much underestimated. A bold, experienced and accurate cross-country partnership of horse and rider was going to be very important. There was a general concern that we might not have been well enough prepared.’





The story of the Olympic eventing of 2016 is now consigned to the history books and although the performance of Great Britain’s team was a disappointment, the competition was adjudged to have been nail-biting from beginning to end, with many thrills and spills, but luckily few injuries to either horse or rider. The medal positions swung dramatically from phase to phase with all three disciplines playing their part but it was, as predicted, the cross-country that proved most influential – although an overall excellent performance was ultimately required. Only ten marks covered the top four teams at the conclusion of the competition. The French beat the Germans in style, but who could have predicted that result when the Germans had appeared invincible, having been unbeaten in championships since 2011. In the individual eventing, Michael Jung equalled Mark Todd’s previous feat by winning his second consecutive gold medal riding the consistent Sam, adding no further penalties to his good dressage score. The young Frenchman, Astier Nicolas, confirmed his talents as a future star, winning silver, with the experienced rider Phillip Dutton salvaging a little American pride to take bronze.




Mike: ‘Scottie, Tina, Jonathan Agnew and I very much had our tails between our legs that night as we went down to the beach to drown our sorrows. The fact that it was the first time since 1996 that Britain had failed to win an eventing medal really did not go down well. Angela joined us to mull over the various disappointments of our British competitors.’





The next day was one of Mike and his team’s two free days during the Games prior to the start of the team dressage. A meeting had been arranged with the British team management to discover how the dressage team had settled into their quarters and to unearth any news regarding the showjumping team. Richard Waygood, the chef d’équipe, attended the meeting and delivered an excellent briefing on the preparation of the dressage team. Although Britain had stayed high on the world stage, the Germans, proving they were worthy of the number one position they had achieved, had been successful in the major championships since the London Olympics, the Dutch always required respect and the Americans had delivered good performances since winning team bronze in the World Equestrian Games.




Mike: ‘Just as the meeting in the media centre was finishing, there was a large “plop” about four metres away from us; something had dropped through the marquee roof and on to the floor. Our cameraman, Graeme Johnstone-Robertson, went to investigate. Quite calm, he came back to the group holding, would you believe, a bullet that had come through the roof. Unbelievably we all remained perfectly relaxed as we listened to the explanation of what had happened, but once it was reported to the media manager, all hell let loose!


‘Immediately the officer commanding the Deodoro barracks was summoned to an impromptu press conference. He was put on the spot to report on the action. He made a statement that frankly told us little but “General” Jonathan Agnew (as we nicknamed him afterwards) took up the questioning on what was potentially a serious and frightening incident. It was as good as any episode from Dad’s Army, but it rather highlighted the security problems that existed at all times while we were there. If you strayed outside limits there was danger afoot. One further bullet was found outside the stable boundary but that was the extent of any problem so far as we knew. However, I can’t say that any of us were very confident of the military security system in place and we had little ambition to travel far in Rio!’





Britain’s dressage team, despite changes, had shown that they were worthy of their élite status on the world stage in the four-year period before Rio. Interestingly, it was springtime 2016 when the main hope for a gold medal, Valegro, came back into serious work in his preparation for Rio. The partnership of Carl Hester and Charlotte Dujardin proved to be wise and experienced in their horse management and they had decided to give Valegro an easy period after the European Championships in Aachen 2015. This policy certainly paid off, with Valegro’s top mark in the Rio Grand Prix helping secure a silver medal for the British team of Charlotte Dujardin, Carl Hester, Fiona Bigwood and Spencer Wilton.




Mike: ‘Television audiences for dressage in the UK have grown considerably over the last ten years, mostly because of the British successes and, as a result, dressage enthusiasts are able to enjoy extended television coverage of championship competitions. In my years of covering dressage, I have been privileged to have the hugely knowledgeable Jennie Loriston-Clarke and more recently Judy Harvey as dressage experts to assist with the commentary. Unfortunately, Judy was unable to secure BBC accreditation for Rio (accreditation for an Olympic Games is notoriously difficult to obtain) so Ian Stark stepped in and although neither Ian nor I could regard ourselves as dressage specialists, we were thrilled to have the chance to cover the impressive silver medal team success. Luckily we had the benefit of former British National Dressage Champion Peter Storr’s expert eye to guide us. Peter was in Rio as a reserve official for the dressage competition and he was a great help to us. Both Peter and Ian held the view that Valegro and Charlotte looked ready to defend their individual title won in London.’





The small crowd watching the dressage was a disappointment for the organisers, but many other sports around the Olympic city suffered from the same apparent lack of support. The Freestyle to Music competition, however, created plenty of interest and attracted increased crowd numbers although the stadium, in stark contrast to London Olympic crowds, was far from packed. The morning of the Freestyle generated excitement and nerves within the British squad.




Mike: ‘We were all full of anticipation and nervously hopeful that Charlotte and Valegro could do it once again.’





Charlotte Dujardin’s temperament under pressure has always been outstanding. Horse and rider had grown to know each other so well over the years and they formed the perfect partnership. The music was impressive and, although the floor plan was difficult, Valegro maintained a foot-perfect performance and the provisional marks that ran through the test looked most encouraging.




Mike: ‘Peter Storr thought she’d done enough but of course it was the judges’ scores that counted. When the marks finally appeared on the screen, there was a sudden large intake of breath around the stadium. Charlotte had made history yet again and, for the first time ever, a British dressage competitor had won back-to-back individual gold medals. It was an outstanding performance. We had arguably witnessed one of the best dressage horses ever seen, and an extremely talented rider. The celebrations had already started around the grandstands and the British followers were jumping up and down for joy. The BBC commentary box was electric too. Jonathan Agnew, Tina Cook, Ian Stark and I were in raptures over the outcome. “Aggers” had spent time with the Hester/Dujardin camp during the two-year build-up to his first Olympics as a commentator. The legend of Test Match Special had called an Olympic gold medal at the first attempt! His wife Emma, who is a dressage rider, would have been over the moon watching on the television at home. Celebrations went on long into the night, even in the BBC commentary base. By the time everyone had retired to bed, the parties had been richly enjoyed!’





However, a performance was yet to come that was to eclipse even Charlotte’s outstanding achievement.


By the time Charlotte had notched up her win, the die had already been cast in the team showjumping competition, and it was not good news for Britain. The showjumping courses were big and technical and the British team of Nick Skelton, Ben Mayer and brothers John and Michael Whitaker failed to make the top eight places in the first round and so missed qualification for the next round. However, Nick, Michael and Ben had qualified with their individual scores to go through to the second round, from which the top thirty-five places would go forward for the individual competition, which started afresh on the final day of the equestrian Olympics.




Mike: ‘It has to be remembered that Nick and Big Star had not jumped a course of that size since Aachen in 2013, when Nick achieved a rare feat of adding a fourth Aachen Grand Prix to his four at Calgary. Nick was respected by the very best from all round the world. His determination was legendary. He had experienced several low moments in the build-up from 2013 to 2016 but he never lost faith in Big Star and had mentally planned every step of the way to that gold in Rio, and was still on target. Nick had been to eight Olympics. He’d won a World Cup and ridden successfully all round the world on such horses as St Jones, Apollo, Dollar Girl, Tinker’s Boy and Arco, to name but a few. To see Nick in “full cry” in a jump-off was something very special, often crouched low over the horse’s withers with an amazing eye for a stride and with total control despite the speed. His ability to keep the horse balanced on a tight turn was all part of his skill as a horseman and he’d been a regular winner wherever he went. During my commentary career I had witnessed some of his great wins and spectacular rounds. I had commentated on his multiple wins of the Hickstead Derby and King George VI competitions. I was behind the microphone at the London Olympics where he played such a major part in winning the first gold medal for the British showjumping team since 1952. One moment that particularly sticks in my mind was when he rode Arco in the Athens Olympics as an individual and he made it through to the final round with a possible chance of a medal. Although Arco had two fences down and ended up down the line, it was only thanks to Nick’s exceptional ability that Arco was close to winning a medal – but that made Nick even more determined for the future.


‘That, remember, was the Olympics four years after a very black time for Nick. In September 2000 he had the most horrific fall at Park Gate in Cheshire. On that day he landed on his head as he fell into a triple bar and broke his neck. He never lost consciousness and was in tremendous pain but, more importantly, could not move. Riders and helpers ran over and were horrified. Nick was flown off the showground in a helicopter to Chester Hospital. The world of showjumping held its breath. The accident was reported in all the main news bulletins, both on radio and television. The prognosis was serious. He had indeed broken his neck but the surgeon proclaimed that, if fitted with a special metal halo, he should make a full recovery in time. That was promising news but it was a long and painful recovery.’





The showjumping world, led by the Hales family, Nick’s loyal owners, rallied round and supported Nick in those dark and difficult days. Despite some serious setbacks during the recovery period, which included warnings that he should never ride again, Nick was still determined to make a complete recovery. More consultations with specialists, including a trip to Nuremburg, led to a better prognosis and, within days of that particular visit, he was back riding Arco, the horse the Hales had kept especially for him.




Mike: ‘Indeed it was one year, eight months later, that Nick took Arco to a show. The fierce determination was still there. It was not long before he was back on the county circuit and furthermore, winning. An occasional fall caused panic stations, but the progress was good. First trips abroad came in the spring of 2002 and Nick realised his aim of competing at the Horse of the Year Show, held for the first time at Birmingham, where he was thrilled to finish in third place in the Grand Prix. It wasn’t much later that Laura Kraut, America’s showjumping superstar, found Big Star for Nick in Germany. Soon the talents of the young Big Star and Nick were making headlines and there was a hint of a dream that came to fruition in London when he was part of the gold medal winning team.


‘For Nick and Big Star, the dream in Rio was still alive. The first round was big – exactly what Nick had hoped for – and Big Star was back to his best and jumped one of thirteen clear rounds. Nick’s faith and confidence in winning gold never faltered and he jumped clear again in the second round, this time making it look easier than ever. His foot-perfect round this time was one of five of the best in the world going through to the jump-off for one of the three medals. The horsepower on show in Rio was out of this world. I have never in my life seen such a set of horses in one competition. We were all getting more and more nervous as the hour approached but “Skelly” and Big Star looked remarkably cool and calm. They had been drawn first to go, which was just what Nick had hoped for.


‘Nerves were at fever pitch, not only in the stands but also in the commentary box and Andy Austin, my co-commentator for the showjumping, and I felt that Big Star was jumping better with each round. Pictures of Gary and Beverley Widderstone, Big Star’s owners, showed them apparently very relaxed, but I bet in their heart of hearts they were very, very tense!


‘I’d had a bet that morning that Nick would win, whereas others thought Eric Lamaze would repeat his London win. Lee McKenzie, who had done a wonderful job interviewing for all our television programmes from Rio, also had her money on Nick. So everything was set. The course had everything in size and technicality but with such a high-quality field, Nick was going to have to risk all to have a chance of winning. It was how he liked it and how he would have wished it, but it would put his faith to the test. The atmosphere was electric. The crowd was totally silent the moment the bell went. Nick set off purposefully, not going flat-out but keeping Big Star in a lovely rhythm. Big Star looked alert and manoeuvrable and appeared to be jumping for fun. This amazing horse always seemed to be at his brilliant best when it mattered most. His round was clear and quick – not unbeatable but fast enough to force the challengers to take a risk or two. The next two riders both made mistakes and it became apparent that Nick would certainly win a medal. He’d already stated that he didn’t want the “rusty” one!’





The Swedish competitor Peder Fredricson, riding All In, who was yet to have a fence down in the whole of the Rio tournament, was the penultimate to jump. Peder, who had ridden in the three-day event in the Barcelona Olympics when trained by dual Olympic gold medallist Mark Todd, was highly respected for his horsemanship and skill and had been most impressive. He now rode a beautiful clear round but everyone heaved a sigh of relief when he was one second slower than Nick. So Big Star was guaranteed silver. What a moment it was, waiting for the final competitor, the Canadian Eric Lamaze. Turning too tight into an upright was an error and he accrued four faults.




Mike: ‘Nick Skelton had won gold! The crowd went mad. In the commentary box, we all went mad. “Skelly”, Big Star and Great Britain had won one of the most exciting individual gold medals we had ever seen in equestrian sport. The emotion all around us was staggering. Several of us, including me, were in tears, with my old voice showing signs of croaking as I announced the result. Nick, understandably was also shedding a tear of joy. There are pictures of him walking round the collecting ring in disbelief as he came to terms with what he’d achieved. Having ridden at international level myself, albeit not at an Olympics, I can understand what it takes to compete at high level and how the good times are inevitably mingled with those that are disappointing and frustrating. There is no doubt that to win an Olympic gold under circumstances such as this is a fairytale come true. We had witnessed a horse and rider, as good as any, who had overcome adversity and, against all odds, won the one title they both so deserved. I have never commentated on such a thrilling competition, nor one that gave me so much satisfaction. The caipirinhas flowed freely that night in the celebrations. It was certainly a night to remember and treasure, although we all felt a bit the worse for wear the following morning! For me it was the culmination of an Olympic Games that did not carry the highest expectations when it started but produced two of the greatest-ever equestrian Olympians and I was there to witness them. What an honour and privilege to be doing a job you love at the highest possible level.


‘The BBC had taken me round the world on some outstanding trips, but this had to be the occasion when the curtain came down for me on the Olympics. It simply could not get better than that.’








CHAPTER TWO


To Be a Farmer’s Boy


So this is where the whole story begins:




Mike: ‘Farming had been deeply ingrained in both my parents’ families for several generations. My father’s father, George Tucker, farmed at Langridge Down south of Bath. Very sadly he lost his wife through illness early on in his farming career, so he wanted to make a new start and have some bigger challenges. He decided to move some fifty miles north to take on the tenancy of Church Farm, Long Newnton, Tetbury, where he nearly doubled the size of his former farming enterprise.’





George Tucker came to Church Farm in 1900 as a tenant and then later as an owner. He found a lovely new wife, Margaret Knight, who in 1907 gave birth to their only son, Bertie. He had three sisters, two of whom married well-known local farmers: Gwendoline married Dick Bevan and Gladys married George Ponting. Olive, the youngest sister, married Ewart Bosworth, from near Stratford-upon–Avon, who worked in the agricultural engineering trade.




Mike: ‘Church Farm was alive with the sound of children but there was an awful lot of work to be done and everyone had to muck in. Farming was tough in those days, running a herd of some sixty cows. Even in winter, provided the weather was reasonably favourable, the cows would be put out in the fields every day which, of course, meant they had to be brought in twice a day for hand-milking. All the family would go out and help get the cows in. Any cows with calves would have the calf tied alongside them, so that the calves would get the first chance of having milk. The cows would all be tied up by chains in the long, Cotswold stone sheds, where they were milked by hand into buckets. The milk was then carried nearly a hundred yards with the buckets hung on yolks balanced on strong shoulders up to the dairy! Father’s sisters were delighted to help the two or three milkers do all of that.’





It was long, hard work milking twice a day. Some of the milk was turned into cheese in one of the rooms at the back of the house and the rounds of cheese were then taken upstairs into a special cheese room to mature. The left-over milk was put into heavy ten-gallon churns which, in those days, were taken by pony and trap to the local dairy to be sold.


On the other side of the lovely old farmhouse were the cart-horse stables for the six horses that carried out all the heavy farm work. The carting, ploughing, and cultivating work was all done by these six powerful but loyal Shires and they had their own staff to look after them. In the 1970s, the stalls in those Cotswold stables were changed back to the individual stables that are still used at Church Farm for the competition horses today.




Mike: ‘Father was never frightened of hard work and was always active. He went to school at Cirencester Grammar but yearned to come home to do jobs on the farm. He developed an interest in hockey as well as becoming very keen on hunting.


‘My mother, Betty, was an only child and her parents also came from farming stock. My grandfather Ted Jones (J.E. Jones) came from a long line of successful and respected farmers, who originated in the Vale down by the River Severn and was actually born at Court Farm, Horton in 1889. Grampie Jones, as he was always known to me, married Edith King who was from another big farming family down in the same vale in 1912 and they set up their home at Court Farm.’





The newly married Grampie Jones’s first farming venture was on a Badminton Estate farm, which is where Mike’s mother was born in 1913. She was an only child, but with countless relatives. Indeed, it was one of those relatives, Uncle George, who caused the next move for the family, up to the top of Horton Hill to a farm right on the edge of the famous Badminton Park. It was the death of Uncle George in 1918 that meant the Jones family was set to move to the seven hundred acre farm called ‘Little Badminton’. At that time this farm was regarded as one of the best on the estate and Uncle George had farmed it extremely well, so this was to prove a high-profile test of the young Jones’s farming skills.


After the First World War, it was a regular occurrence to see six or more teams of three horses on this farm, ploughing, carting and working the land. In Uncle George’s time the farm was always held up as an example of a well-kept farm with good crops and timely cultivations. The fences and gates were well maintained and in good working order. To encourage soil fertility, mixed farming was the way forward in those times and so Ted Jones kept beef shorthorn cattle with which he won top prizes, not only at local shows but also at the big Smithfield Show in London. He also ran a flock of Hampshire Down sheep and a small herd of Gloucester Old Spot sows – the latter played a useful role in clearing up any unsold corn and also supplied litters of piglets. He firmly believed in good rotation for the production of prize-winning crops and keeping up the soil quality.


It was soon obvious that Grampie Jones was up for the challenge of running a successful farm. Only a year after he took up the tenancy, he won the prize for the Best Farmed Farm in the category of over two hundred acres in the Gloucestershire County competition.


As if that wasn’t a big enough achievement in its own right, he went on to win it again in 1922, and three more victories up to 1926 meant four on the trot. Hardly surprisingly, the judges decided enough was enough. They asked the organisers of the Gloucestershire competition to tell Mr Jones that he was not to enter again, but presented him with the splendid silver trophy to keep, as it was deemed that he had won it outright. That cup stands proudly on the sideboard at Church Farm to this very day.


Not satisfied with that tremendous record, he decided to take on the well-known Castle Barn Farm, named after a castle-like tower in the middle of the farm buildings. This was designed by an earlier Duke of Beaufort as a feature of the Badminton Estate and remains part of the famous farm buildings to this day. That meant that Grampie Jones was now farming well over a thousand acres, which in those days was an enormous acreage. He supplied all the hay for the Badminton stables and it was a common sight to see ten ricks of hay, each one beautifully thatched and neatly lined up for the year ahead.


Grampie Jones retired from the tenancy of Little Badminton Farm in 1932, with Mike’s mother having had a dream childhood in the midst of the Badminton Estate with horses, dogs (and hounds!) galore, which revolved around a life of hunting and farming.




Mike: ‘Grampie Jones was not only an out-and-out farmer and a true countryman who loved his hunting but he was also a fine sportsman. He owned a winning racehorse as well as a champion greyhound and when he retired from hunting, he became a renowned shot in a number of shoots in and around the county. He was a total perfectionist and I was privileged to see this for myself as a small boy in his later years and I believe he set an example that I unwittingly strived to follow as I grew up.’





Mike’s mother’s parents were legendary within the local community and the fact that, following retirement from Little Badminton, they were moving only a couple of miles as the crow flies to Woodway House, just outside Didmarton, and would still be farming the acres of Castle Barn, meant that not much would change and the local community was delighted with that. The lovely Woodway House was built in the mid-eighteenth century and had a very well-tended walled garden. There were twelve acres around the house for the two Channel Island house cows and a whole host of poultry, all of which provided excellent fare for the prolific kitchens.




Mike: ‘Between Ted and Edith there were few jobs that hadn’t been taken on around Badminton. Mum was nineteen and had not long left Badminton Girls’ School near Westbury-on-Trym, Bristol. She had made many friends there but, interestingly, when it came to talking about school, it was reminiscent of St. Trinian’s because there was little mention of any academic achievements but she had clearly enjoyed her tennis and hockey! Hockey was one of Mum’s passions and it was to play a significant role in her life in years to come.’





Her own mother had been a very good goalkeeper for Luckington Ladies’ hockey team and so daughter took up the club tradition and proved to be a talented and popular member of the club. The team were reputed to be a fearsome bunch and in one particular spell had a two-year unbeaten run. The club was only a stone’s throw away from their new home and not long after they moved in a mixed Luckington hockey team was started up – and who was there to play as well? A certain Bertie Tucker who, within a decade, was to become Mike’s father. He and two of his tear-away mates from Long Newnton very much enjoyed their hockey and were members of Tetbury Men’s Club. Having heard about the new mixed team at Luckington, they decided to take their chance. In the late 1920s and early 1930s, although Bertie’s life was hectic, with much to do, he was never short of energy and still found time to enjoy some hunting and hockey with his two inseparable mates, Harry Brown and Henry Witchell. They really did live life to the full. In fact, it could be said that life in the 1930s must have been great fun for them. The crowd of like-minded young people thought nothing of hunting on a Saturday morning, playing a hockey match in the afternoon and then setting off for Bath Pump Rooms to dance the night away, despite the fact that Bertie had to be up at dawn to milk the cows!




Mike: ‘Dad was not keen on dancing but this beautiful young lady had dazzled him to such an extent that it was very obvious to one and all that a wedding might well be on the horizon. The wedding day was chosen for the ninth of October 1940, the very same day that mother and father Jones had married all those years before. Despite the gloom and effects of the Second World War all around, it was a fabulous occasion and it seems as if half of Gloucestershire’s farming community were there to share the celebrations. They were married for fifty-four years and I recall memorable wedding anniversaries, highlighting to all present what a wonderful loving couple they were and what a host of loyal friends they had around them. They were so special and set us, their family, the most perfect example of what a marriage should be.’





Times were still very tough but Grandfather George Tucker wanted more of a challenge and, with his son’s marriage pending, he wished to further increase his farming enterprise. So he took on the tenancy of Slads Farm in the beautiful park just outside Tetbury, part of the Estcourt Estate.




Mike: ‘It meant Mum and Dad would be setting up home on three hundred acres right next door to Church Farm, which must have been so exciting for Grandfather. It was essentially a stock farm that had been in the same Estcourt family for twenty-eight generations, in other words nearly seven hundred years, and Dad would be farming it in addition to helping his father. Dad was truly in seventh heaven! It was an idyllic setting with some lovely parkland to turn out the dairy herd, so ideal for what Dad had learned to manage with his own father before he got married. He was certainly up for the challenge.’





Mike’s father never shirked hard work and he joined forces with his own father to tackle the exciting and demanding project. The team of horses from both farms was stabled mostly at Church Farm for ease of management. Mike’s parents gave up hunting to concentrate on the farm and Grampie Jones, who was always very forward-thinking, was instrumental in helping modernise and make progress on the farm. During that time, working horses were gradually phased out, to be replaced by tractors and machines.




Mike: ‘All Dad’s sisters were by now married with their own families and indeed two of them, Gwennie Bevan and Gladys Ponting, were farming other tenanted farms on the Estcourt Estate, less than a mile away from Slads Farm, so everyone was still very close. At the end of the Second World War, Grandpa Tucker was over seventy years old and had decided it was time to retire. The staff now comprised ten people and sometimes more were needed to run the two farms, with the remaining teams of horses still stabled at Church Farm.’





Farming as an industry played its part in the importance of community work and back-up during those dark days of the war, with Mike’s two grandfathers and father all serving as churchwardens in their various parishes for a total of eighty-four years! They had been on the Parish Councils as well as serving in the Home Guard and did a tremendous amount to serve their country in the industry they loved. They were never called up for National Service because farming was seen as vital to feeding the nation. However, other special wartime efforts were requested and Granny Jones, for instance, took in four evacuees from London to help the situation of the thousands who were in the centre of the bombing in London. There were many nights when the bombing of Bristol could be heard clearly at Woodway. In fact, a German warplane came down very close to Woodway itself, reminding everyone of the horrors of the war. Local farmers were asked to take on German prisoners of war from the small local prisoner of war camp at Easton Grey to work on the land to make up for those young men and women who had been called up for National Service.


One man who came to work for Mike’s father was Curly Herzog. He stayed for two years during the war and then for another two post-war years before going back to Germany to find his wife Ingeborg. He was a very good workman and an excellent craftsman and, having found his wife, came back to England for a further seven years. They lived in the house at Slads, with Ingeborg helping in the house and Curly helping on the farm. They were a tower of strength to Slads and the local community and became very much part of the family. They stayed on locally and raised a family, integrating well into the community. This was a real eye-opener for Mike as a young child and made him wonder how England could have been fighting a war against a country that included people as lovely as Curly and Ingeborg.




Mike: ‘Four years after Mum and Dad were married, I came along. I was an only child but born into a solid family environment and indeed with so many of Mum’s girlfriends marrying locally, there were plenty of trips to children’s parties in the area. There was also the ritual of the weekly trips for tea at Woodway, normally on a Sunday, which were just heaven. Granny Edith was a great housekeeper and wonderful cook so any meal from the Woodway kitchen was always a very special treat, relished by the many visitors entertained there. My Mum had been well trained by her own mother and there were always favourites that invariably revolved around baking.’
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